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MINUTES

DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE
October 10, 2016, 7:00 P.M.
1.
Call to Order, Roll Call, and Establishment of a Quorum.

Alderman Stout called the meeting to order at 7:00 P.M.  

Roll call found Aldermen John Banas, Melissa Ferguson, Laura Grodoski, Jayme Sheahan, John Smith and Chairman Rebecca Stout, present. 
Also in attendance were Director of Community Development, John Said and City Attorney, Mary Dickson.
2.
Approval of Minutes.
A. August 8, 2016
Alderman Banas made a motion to approve the minutes, which was seconded by Alderman Smith. The remaining members were in agreement and the motion carried.

3.
Public Participation.


No general comments were made at this time. However, the public was asked to hold 
any comments pursuant to Item 5C until the Item was up for discussion later in the 
meeting agenda.
4. 
Items for Consent.
A.  
KKLK, LLC (Hoving Enterprises) – Text Amendment to the ORI zoning 
district regulations.
B. 
North Industrial Park – Plat of Resubdivision.

C. 
DS Container Phase II – First Amendment to the Final Development Plan.
Alderman Beifuss motioned to approve the Items for Consent.  Alderman Ferguson seconded the motion and it was unanimously approved.  The motion carried.

5. 
Items for Discussion.

A. 
Draft Homes for a Changing Region Plan – Presentation

John Said provided background on the Homes for a Changing Region study 
conducted by the Chicago Metropolitan Agency for Planning (CMAP), which began in 
late 2014 for the three communities of West Chicago, Glendale Heights and Hanover 
Park. The study was designed to assess the housing stock of each community and then 
provide recommendations. The results of the study were previously shared with the 
Committee in July of 2015. Since that time, the consultants have worked to develop a 
series of recommendations and Mr. Said asked the Committee to now consider those 
recommendations in the presentation to follow.

Michael Blue of Teska Associates, project consultant for the CMAP study, shared a presentation with the Committee. He touched on several points related to the study: its purpose, some of the research methods used and the intended goal of helping communities address 
their particular housing situations. He also restated some of the information he had previously shared with the Committee regarding the community assets and challenges. Mr. Blue moved on to discuss the recommendations for moving forward, which included policies, such as those related to the redevelopment of Downtown West Chicago and zoning standards; programs, such as the current City housing programs of inspections and 
licensing; and partners, such as working with other government agencies and employers. Alderman Beifuss questioned an aspect of the residential rental licensing inspection, which Mr. Blue was able to clarify.

Alderman Stout concluded there was general consensus among the Committee members regarding the recommendations made and Teska and CMAP were advised to proceed.
B. Bartlett United Pentecostal Church – Conceptual Review Use of 1935 N. Neltnor Blvd.

John Said reviewed the item agenda for the Committee, highlighting the proposed use of a place of worship in the space currently occupied by Old Time Pottery and located in the B-3 Zoning District. Because places of worship are not currently allowed in this particular district, the interested party would need to rezone the property to a B-2 Zoning District or request an amendment to the City’s zoning code to allow for places of worship in the B-3 District. He stated that this topic has come up before, but that it is not supported by staff given the concerns about allowing places of worship in commercial areas, lack of adherence with the City’s Comprehensive and Strategic Plans, among other concerns.
Representing the interested party was Mr. Robert Boettcher, Pastor of the Bartlett United Pentecostal Church, who addressed the Committee. He expressed his church’s need for additional parking for their members and unsuccessful efforts to find a suitable location for relocation to meet that need. He addressed concerns about zoning issues and stated the church would be an enhancement to the community both financially and socially, offering specific examples as to why. He mentioned the congregation size and their schedule for weekly services. He went on to add that their proposal would allow for Old Time Pottery to continue occupying about half of the building until the fulfillment of its lease, with United Pentecostal occupying slightly less than half. After that, the Church would move to remodel the commercial side of the property into business retail suites. Mr. Boettcher also indicated an overwhelmingly positive response from the neighboring businesses they had contacted, citing reasons such as increased patronage and being a greater draw for other, new businesses. He concluded that his church would be an asset to the community.
Chairman Stout asked the Committee to provide input during this conceptual review to aid the interested party in going forward.

Alderman Banas expressed concerns about increased traffic and traffic flow at this intersection and asked about the times of the services. Mr. Boettcher responded that services are held on Wednesday and Friday nights and Sunday mornings and that there are about 325 members. He also added that many of its members do not live in Bartlett and as such, would come from other communities to provide patronage to the City. Alderman Banas stated that the area in question is a difficult location for businesses. He would not have a problem with a church being located there as it would be a draw for the other businesses already there. 
Alderman Beifuss stated that Mr. Boettcher made an appealing presentation. He said that places of worship add benefit to communities and that the City would welcome Bartlett United Pentecostal Church. The problem with the proposal, he furthered, is that it does not align with the City’s Strategic Plan to bring in additional commercial development and to revitalize areas, such as the B-3. He stated that all residential districts in the City allow for places of worship, which is more expansive than some other communities. Alderman Beifuss stated he was generally not in favor of this proposal. 
Alderman Ferguson asked if the Church had considered other properties in West Chicago and if so, why they had not worked out. Mr. Boettcher said that they had looked at other properties but due to price, lack of sufficient parking, or availability, no match was found.

Alderman Grodoski asked Mr. Said about the implications of rezoning this property and possible limitations going forward if it were to be sold. Mr. Said replied that it would depend on how the application was framed and he reviewed some of the application options as there are no preset conditions or ideas. She expressed concerns about the traffic, but that she would be somewhat open to the idea. She also asked about any studies regarding traffic patterns and subsequent maintenance in the area. Mr. Said replied that a study on volume had been conducted but that a new study would need to be undertaken in order to look at changes in flow and maintenance.

Alderman Banas stated that traffic to the church would not be every day and outside of the peak traffic hours. He pointed out that it has been difficult to retain businesses there due to its accessibility and that he would feel comfortable with an anchor such as a church to draw for bringing more people there. Pastor Boettcher reiterated that it is the Church’s long term plan to bring in small businesses to occupy the other half of the property.

Alderman Smith commented that he would be open to the idea, so long as it would not allow for churches in other like areas. Mr. Said responded that it would because any other place of worship meeting the same requirements and conditions would need to be approved. Alderman Smith clarified that he would not then be in support of the proposal.
Chairman Stout determined that the Committee was split in their support of this proposal. Mr. Boettcher offered to provide a copy of a more specific plan and she stated the Committee would be open to its review at a later meeting.
C. Municipal Code – Review and Recommendations – Retail Gun Sales.

Mr. Said read a statement thanking those in attendance and to state for the record the nature and purpose of the Development Committee and its meetings and the rules for public comment. He advised that the discussion to ensue was about zoning and land use rules and not gun ownership or possession requirements. He further advised the Committee members of their option to request additional time to review this matter, should that be needed. Mr. Said then summarized the discussion from the previous Development Committee meeting of July, 2016, stating that there was consensus, albeit not uniform, that firearm sales not be a permitted use in the downtown area, which is the B-1 Zoning District and that firearm sales be allowed in the B-2 and B-3 Zoning Districts. If zoning rules were to change, he remarked, any existing uses in that area would be allowed to stay as legal uses, even if they no longer conformed to regulations. He also stated that separation requirements were previously discussed, although no specific distances were suggested. He concluded that the purpose of the discussion about to ensue was to seek further direction from the Committee for the aforementioned items.
Alderman Chassee, Chair of the Public Affairs Committee addressed the Committee. She made comments regarding the need for accuracy of the Development Committee’s intent, the need to discuss fact over subjective speculation and to focus on the appropriate location for sales, the recent approval from the Public Affairs Committee to recommend a licensing program for firearms dealers, the need for the efforts of the two committees to compliment and not compound regulation, her personal support of firearm sales in the community and her concerns over separation requirements and the special use designation.
Alderman Meissner agreed with Alderman Chassee and voiced his concern for over regulation of businesses already highly regulated.
Comments from the public followed. 10 members of the audience voiced their support for firearms sales in all Zoning Districts in the City, with 1 member of the community voicing opposition to sales in the B-1 District.

The discussion moved to the Aldermen and Alderman Banas recommended that the Committee drop the entire matter, stating that it discriminatory to regulate this type of business. He encouraged people who are fearful of guns learn more about them and the people who sell them. He added that firearm sales in the downtown would add increased tax revenue and would attract more people to buy from the other businesses in that area.
Alderman Beifuss commented that it is legal for municipalities to set reasonable zoning and licensing requirements. He stated that he has heard from fellow Aldermen and their constituents, who wanted to see licensing and zoning with respect to sales in the downtown and that the July meeting resulted in consensus among the Development Committee about changing the zoning. He remarked that the Committee’s intent was never to exclude nor make it difficult to locate in West Chicago. Instead, it was about making reasonable regulation and knowing who is coming into our town and having local control over that. Alderman Beifuss commented that the City already requires many types of other licenses such as tobacco and liquor and suggested that most people in West Chicago would support these types of regulations. He made further comments on separation distances, stating that some uses are incompatible with each other. He also pointed out that some other communities have no gun shops in their downtowns as they have taken the opposite point of view in not allowing for retail sales of gunhs guns. 
Alderman Banas responded that West Chicago is its own community and that the people have spoken with regards to what they want. It is an emotional issue, he stated, but they need to consider what is right and what is moral; what’s reasonable for one is not reasonable for another.
Alderman Ferguson commented that in her opinion, the licensing ordinance as currently drafted would cover any of the adverse impacts that may arise.

Alderman Smith remarked that given the current federal and state regulations and the added local licensing requirements, the concerns he previously held are now addressed.

Chairman Stout surmised that the majority of the Committee seemed to be in favor of the licensing soon to be in place and that they are not in favor of adding an additional layer of regulation vis-à-vis a special use permit. Discussion followed between Alderman Beifuss and Chairman Stout attempting to clarify the matter of licensing versus special use and the consideration of looking at a special use per each zoning district. Alderman Stout then noted that the remaining issue to be discussed was the matter of zoning.
Alderman Beifuss furthered the discussion of zoning, noting that the B-1 District is located within his ward of Ward 1 and that commercial development does impact the residential districts of his ward. He noted B-1 is the Historic District, is an area that has been heavily funded and additionally, there is an interest to maintain it as a walkable area. He cautioned against using the argument of potential revenue to be gained from the B-1 District when it is smaller and that B-2 relates to the higher traffic corridors, which would attract more dollars and is therefore, a more likely place to go. He noted his previous willingness to compromise by agreeing to allow for sales in both in B-2 and B-3, but he disagreed with the allowance of sales being a permitted use in B-1.
Alderman Chassee addressed the Committee, stating that while she would respect the decision of the Committee, as the other alderman of Ward 1 she received no calls about the opening of the existing downtown gun shop and 15 calls related to the attempted ban of gun sales in the downtown. She added that the proposed 1,000-foot setbacks in the B-2 District would substantially eliminate most locations from gun sales. Alderman Beifuss responded that the setbacks came from staff and not from the Committee. John Said pointed out there were no specifications offered with regard to distances at the July meeting, so staff drafted the recommendations as an attempt to provide a starting point and with the expectation that both the Plan Commission and the Development Committee would make any adjustments as each saw fit.

Alderman Banas pointed out that is not a good idea to allow each ward to decide what is best for them and that future bans on retail gun sales in the B-1 District would result in a net effect of zero, seeing as the current gun shop would be grandfathered in as a permitted use in the future. He suggested that is probably less dangerous to be out in front of a gun store on a weekend night than a bar. He also stated that it should be the choice of the business owner as to where to locate and not part of zoning regulations. 
Alderman Grodoski stated that she continues to support zoning against guns sales in B-1 and that she has been contacted by concerned residents. 

Alderman Ferguson added that in terms of the separation requirements, the licensing ordinance drafted already addresses that issue as it specifies not within 500 feet of a school or park. Alderman Smith and Grodoski agreed. Alderman Beifuss added churches, daycare centers and public parks to the list of areas for separation, but was open to the notion of a reasonable distance, if it were 500 or 1,000 feet. A discussion ensued between Aldermen Beifuss and Stout and Mr. Said about separation between shops.
Alderman Smith stated that with regards to the zoning of B-1, he felt that the draft licensing, along with federal and state regulation, would address every concern he had for any of the zoning areas. A discussion among the Aldermen and Mr. Said followed regarding which categories to add for the separation requirements and whether to regulate through licensing or zoning, and their desire to have the Plan Commission review the draft licensing again.

In an attempt to reach a consensus, Chairman Stout asked the Committee members to restate their positions with regards to zoning. Alderman Smith stated his support of sales in all three zoning districts along with Alderman Sheahan and Ferguson, while Alderman Grodoski and Beifuss did not support sales in the B-1 District. Alderman Stout added her support of the allowance for sales in all three zoning districts with the licensing and separation requirements in place. No further zoning considerations regarding this issue would need to be addressed.

6.
Unfinished Business. None.
7.
New Business. None.
8.
Reports from Staff.

Mr. Said reported that the construction of the Thornton’s is well underway and they anticipate opening by the end of the year.
9.
Adjournment.
Alderman Banas made a motion, seconded by Alderman Smith, to adjourn the Development Committee meeting at 9:32 P.M. The Committee members unanimously agreed and the motion carried. 
Respectfully submitted,

Jane Burke
Executive Secretary
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